Faculty Caucus Meeting Minutes
Wednesday, October 10, 2018

Approved
Call to Order

Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.  

Advisory Item: 
Board of Trustee report- Promotion, Tenure, and Sabbaticals 

Senator Kalter: Just going to notify you of the advisory item that's in the packet.  This is just our annual…  It goes to the Board of Trustees, and it's the report to them about promotion, tenure, and sabbatical.  So, celebrate everybody who's on that list.  Does anybody have any questions about the process or anything like that?  I didn't go through this time to find out if there were any senators on the list.  Did anybody else?  I don't remember.  But if you are on the list, congratulations.  
Senator:  (inaudible)

Senator Kalter:  I hope that they would know that they are accepted because these would have been decided by a May letter from the President – I think it's May 1st or May 15th.  So hopefully they've known for a long while and have been celebrating all summer in some way or another.  
Team Excellence Award Committee (1 Faculty Representative)

The Faculty Caucus elected Oforiwaa Aduonum as the faculty representative on the Team Excellence Award Committee. 
Discussion item:
10.03.18.01 Combined Distinguished Professors policy proposed changes 2018
10.03.18.02 Combined University Professors policy proposed changes 2018
Senator Kalter: All right.  Excellent.  That's a record.  The main event of tonight is to look at…  And you'll notice that this is under Discussion Item, not Action Item.  So we're not on the road towards moving these policies forward in any way.  But let me go over a little bit the process that has led the Distinguished and University Professors policies to you here.  So I think it was 2014-15, the Faculty Affairs Committee talked about these policies and forwarded some suggested revisions to the Executive Committee.  The Executive Committee noted that at the time, which was sometime in spring (it may have been mid spring; it may have been late spring), the University Professors had not been consulted yet, and so we wanted the committee to make sure that they had been…  Because the Distinguished Professors had sent some representatives to the committee, we wanted to make sure that they got some say.  So that delayed the proposed changes there.  The other thing that happened at that meeting was that we also identified a couple of things in the proposed changes that we were a little bit concerned could, depending on how you look at it, either further politicize a process that's already political or politicize a process that is not.  So, decide where you are on that spectrum, or those two options, but either way, that was a concern.  
The following year, the committee did not get back to the Distinguished and University Professors Policies, so it went to the next year.  So if that was 2014-15, it skipped '15-‘16; '16- '17's committee, had two different chairpersons (one in the fall; one in the spring).  So, started progress on it in the fall.  It didn't really go anywhere in the spring.  At that point, we thought that it should go to an ad hoc committee, and as soon as we decided that, the ad hoc committee itself fell apart because everybody who was going to be on it left the Senate or what have you.  Not everybody, but we had enough people leave that it became difficult.  That left Senator Horst and I.  So last year Senator Horst and I went to the University Research Council twice to get feedback from them.  And I'm going to go over a little bit about what we talked about with them.  And we met both with the faculty on that Research Council and then also with the associate deans who sit on that council, but we did that separately so that we would have some feedback from the faculty without having them have to sit in front of their associate dean and give it to us and vice-versa.  
So we talked to them about some of the concerns that the committee had had or that just are sort of inherent in these two policies.  One of them is the impact of teaching loads on the ability to aspire to the honor of Distinguished Professor.  Because one of the things that the first committee noticed about this was that Distinguished Professors are overrepresented in some fields where there happen to be reduced teaching loads and/or PhD programs.  So that was one thing.  
Another thing was something that the second Faculty Affairs Committee tried to tackle, which was external benchmarking.  So if you are an institution that's an R2 and your faculty are generally speaking on 3-3 loads, were there models for Distinguished or a University Professor that might be better than ours that we might want to follow?  That kind of thing.  When the committee itself talked about that, we kind of reached no real conclusions.  There were definitely different models, but didn't sort of conclude that any one of them was necessarily better than ours.  
Another thing was representation of all of the colleges in the selection process.  So this was the part that would have further politicized a political animal or politicized something that wasn't political in the sense that simply putting a single person from a college that doesn't have a current DP or a current UP (and I'm going to start using DP and UP because it's easier), just doing that has a bunch of political problems that might not be really desirable.  And so in the course of thinking about this and talking with people last year, we have put into the sort of semi-proposed policy that you have before you the possibility of rather than having just the Distinguished Professors look at who should go to the Provost, to have it both be the DPs and the URC (the University Research Council) because they don't have necessarily a stake in trying to become a DP.  Some of them might, but that's not what they're on the Council to do.  They have a lot of other awards to hand out, and so this would just be in the sort of normal course of their duties, and all of the colleges would be represented there and in fact, I believe, all of the divisions of the College of Arts and Sciences.  
Another thing that we talked about was the fact that there is an absence of stated criteria, that it was unclear whether you had to have a national reputation or an international one and that that could disadvantage some people who didn't have a field in which it was really possible to have an international reputation.  Apparently the lore is that the DPs tend to favor candidates with international reputations, but in the policy itself it says that you can have either/or.  Does all of the work have to be achieved at ISU, and who says?  Because that's not in the policy either.  Is that a good thing for ISU to have that kind of criteria or a bad thing?  
There is some confusion about whether you have to become a UP before you become a DP.  
There is also some concern that if you can game the system, you can get a $7,500 raise or I guess now it's an $8,000 raise rather than just a $5,000 or whatever it is.  I think I've got their numbers a little bit too low because of the change in the promotional increment.  
There was also some confusion about whether DP in particular is a rank, an honor, an award, a designation, a distinction.  The DPs tend to think about themselves as having a different rank, but clearly our ASPT system does not indicate that there are any more than three ranks, and I think we've also got another policy that indicates that there are only three ranks among tenure line professors.  
Are there strong college pathways towards Distinguished and University Professors?  
For the University Professor Policy, a concern is that at the current time it does not go through any shared governance body whatsoever except for the UPs.  It doesn't go to the Faculty Caucus the way the DP endorsement has to and things like that.  So those are sort of the main highlights.  

And so what you have before you is sort of a rough draft attempt to incorporate much of the feedback that we've gotten so far, and then we just wanted to discuss what you think about the current drafts and where we should go with it.  So again, this is not an Information Item in the sense that we're going to be bringing it back immediately in two weeks.  We just want to get feedback and then determine whether it should come back as an Information Item, whether it should go somewhere else, that kind of thing.  

Senator Horst: Thank you to Susan Kalter for making this draft.  It's taken several years to get it through.  I did want to clarify that the Faculty Affairs Committee did meet with the University Professor representatives at one point.  But as I see the drafts in front of me and we now have clear distinctions between Distinguished Professor and University Professor, I'm wondering if it should be appropriate to require outstanding teaching, research, and service for Distinguished Professors.  Right now it's really weighted towards research and then there is the teaching or service component.  But if you're going to look at the Distinguished Professors as a rank above the University Professor, should we include outstanding service as a requirement for that award?
Senator Kalter: Let me just clarify one thing before people start talking about that.  Both policies attempt to reinforce the idea that this is not a change in rank.  A change in rank would have to go through the entire ASPT URC review and come to the Caucus as a change to the Green Book.  But that doesn't mean that Senator Horst's question about whether our policy should require a DP to be completely well rounded rather than having strong research and strong teaching or strong research and strong service…  Because right now you have to have research and one of the other two things, and Senator Horst is asking should we have it be required that you have all three as strengths.

Senator Horst: And just to further clarify, the University Professor rank was created after the Distinguished Professor rank to address some problems with administrators who might get the DP rank.  And so this is really the first time that this body has had an opportunity to review the requirements for both of them simultaneously.

Senator Kalter: I would say not necessarily an opportunity but has decided to review them.  We could have.  When the University Professors policy came to us as a new policy, we could have done that at that time, but we did not.  

Senator Mainieri: I tend to think yes, that including consideration of just beyond skewing it toward research would be appropriate.  I do notice that in the procedures it's the University Research Council who is the main body reviewing these applications.  And so if the definition is expanded, is it still appropriate for that to be the primary body?
Senator Horst: Then my next idea was that the University Service Award Committee, which is a standing committee, should also get a look at these applications.  And part of the rationale, too, is that right now the DP applications are reviewed by a body made up of Distinguished Professors, and the Distinguished Professors are coming from particular departments who have particular specialties.  And so the Faculty Affairs Committee several years ago, part of our concern was that there wasn't enough representation across the university of different types of faculty.  And so if we decided to go this route where they'd have to be excellent in all three, then we could also require that it go through the University Service Award Committee.
Senator Blum: We're looking at the language over here, Senator Seeman and I, between the eligibility between Distinguished Professor and the eligibility between the University Professor, and it seems really close.
Senator Kalter: That's because it is.  

Senator Blum: Okay, so it's supposed to be?
Senator Kalter: Well, I will just say it currently is.  So, DP, you have to be good at two things.  For UP, you have to be good at one thing.  So the way the UP one reads is, "Must have achieved distinction in one of the following areas."  It does not give service as an option, and it is research or outstanding teaching whereas with the DP it goes from one thing really excelling in, to two.

Senator Ferrence: I actually feel a little awkward commenting a point of view of conflict of interest, but in the interest of discussing the matter, several years ago I was put up for the distinction of the University Professor, and one of the big distinctions here is that you can't be put up for DP if you're an active administrator, but you can, UP.  But I actually have a letter that I can send to you redacted that somebody sent me who was one of the UPs who said that I was considered essentially ineligible because unless I had at least held rank of chair or higher at some time in the past, the UP award was meant specifically for somebody who either had held a high level administration post at ISU or was being recruited from the outside.  And I know that's not what this says, but my sense is that may be pragmatically the way that distinction is currently being handled.  As a matter of fact, I don't know that there are any members currently holding UP that aren't DP that have not held administrative posts.  
Senator Kalter: There are several, actually.

Senator Ferrence: There are?  Because I thought the only two that I knew of had since become DPs.

Senator Kalter: Senator Lessoff, I believe, is a University Professor.  Who is the other one I'm thinking of, Sam?  Did you have something that you wanted to contribute?

Senator Ferrence: Well, I was more…  Because they were saying was it different.  Oh, Sam?

Senator Kalter: I meant Sam.  Sorry.

Dr. Catanzaro: I can say that the original impetus to creating the University Professor was to provide an academic honor beyond the rank of professor for administrators.  The policy never explicitly restricted it to administrators.  And there have been University Professors and University Professor nominees who had not had an administrative title at the time of their nomination or their naming.  Professor Su, who went on to become a Distinguished Professor, was a University Professor prior to that without having been a chair or associate dean or anything else.  So there have been some examples and there is a lore of varying…  There is a lore that plays out in these processes that has varying grounding in the actual text of the policy.
Senator Kalter: Or even in the actual practices.

Dr. Catanzaro: Yeah.

Senator Pancrazio: Sam, while you're here, I'm looking at the difference between the Distinguished Professorship and the…  Could you give us some of the background into why a department chairperson would be excluded from the Distinguished…?  This came up when, I think, Dan Everett was the chairperson.  At least for us, it came up when he was the chairperson of Foreign Languages, and we said I think the expectation was that we wanted to nominate him for this, but he was excluded specifically and he certainly had the research to do that.  

Dr. Catanzaro: That is lost in the mists of time.  
Senator Kalter: I can answer that.  I can address that.  So, what I have found is that both in the past when this policy first came into being and as we've gone through the process, the shared governance sense has pretty consistently been against administrators being DPs.  And I believe that part of that is to ensure that the DP is in the classroom a lot so that the students have some benefit of the research.  So it sort of goes along with the scholar-teacher kind of mentality.  I think another thing that I think of when I think of that is there is the appearance of a conflict of interest, if not a conflict of interest, in having an administrator who works very closely with a dean and often closely with the Provost's office staff getting the highest honor that you can get.  So, you know, I have some sympathy for the chairs who are UPs and have not been able to go up for DP, but I also think that they need to remember what it could look like that they're getting the award because they know somebody or because they're close to somebody rather than that they have done it on their own merits.  Right?  I think that that's a possibility.  But I think what I've seen in the minutes from Senate meetings is more to the first point about not being somebody who is removed from the classroom.
Senator Pancrazio: Could you clarify which one…  How these are ranked?  It was my understanding that the University Professor was above that of Distinguished…  Or, is there a ranking or are they just different?

Senator Kalter: Currently, the University Professor gets half of the monetary addition to the base salary that the DP does, which would imply that the DP has priority.

Senator Pancrazio: Okay.

Senator Ferrence: Just a quick follow-up.  I think, but I can't point it out right here, I think there is actually language that says if you are a UP and you become a DP, you have to relinquish the title of UP in order to accept the distinction as DP.

Senator Kalter: Yes, and that's in the current policy as well as…

Senator Ferrence: So that would suggest the hierarchy.

Senator Blum: I just have a thought.  One of the things that came up was that…  So either the…  Sort of how committees handled it in terms of whether administrators versus non-administrators get the University Professor.  The way it is in the current language is that it kind of just flips over that.  Right?  It has "or" right there.  And so I was wondering if people thought it would be helpful to have maybe a section that says for administrators and a section that at the top it says for professors just to highlight the fact that there are, in fact, two different statuses of University Professor that…  And so it would be really kind of in front of people rather than an "or."  I mean, technically it's there, but I think in a way of just trying to make it leap out at people to influence them.
Senator Kalter: So, let me repeat back just to make sure that I'm understanding because I think that could be a very good idea.  Having a small section that sort of has a little bit of a pathway.  Like if you are an administrator, here are the kinds of things you should do to apply for this award or whatever, and if you are a regular faculty member, here's the pathway.  Is that what you're saying?

Senator Blum: Yes, exactly.

Senator Kalter: Okay.  Terrific.  Other comments?

Senator Horst: When I was working on this policy in Faculty Affairs, we did get a visit from the representatives of the University Professor group, and they were quite adamant (just full disclosure) that they thought that they should be equal to the Distinguished Professors.  But I do agree with what Susan Kalter has put – what we have in front of us – that there should be distinctions.  And so my suggestion is just to make the distinctions a little bit clearer.  The Distinguished Professors tried to hang it on the idea of national, or international, scholarship.  But as Susan mentioned, it can be difficult.  For instance, if you're in American Studies or if you're in a performance field, how are you going to get international scholarship?  You're going to take a lot of trips overseas and you won't be able to teach.  So I think hanging the distinction between Distinguished Professor and University Professor on that just doesn't work.  And so that's why I'm trying to suggest that we really think of the differences between these two ranks and how we can articulate.  If it's not just the administrator professor award and the Distinguished Professor who's not an administrator award, how can we make a difference between the two ranks?  Sorry, between the two awards.  

Senator Kalter: Other thoughts?  I just want to clarify that actually in American Studies it's really easy to get an international reputation, but there are certain American-based fields, for example, Education, where it might be a little bit harder although maybe not completely impossible.  Somebody else said something that reminded me of my other concern about all of this, and maybe this is just me, but I think that our administrators are healthily paid people.  And so, you know, getting to get a $4,000 bump to your base seems enough to me when you're already getting a couple $1,000 bump to your base.  And if you stay in the role long enough, you get it permanently.  So that's another concern that I have, with sort of sending the rewards to the unrewarded, the relatively unrewarded, monetarily speaking.  Other thoughts?
Senator Martinez: This is just a thought.  I'm going off a little bit here.  In terms of the efficacy of these policy tools, the University Professor seems easier to measure because you can recruit or retain, and I think that's one of the statements in the policy.  But the Distinguished Professor, the idea is to demonstrate to the broader community the excellence.  And I wonder if that's being accomplished.
Senator Kalter: I'll give an opinion, which is that I think it is.  But I don't know.  Maybe it's not.  It's an interesting question.  Since nobody is talking, I'm going to go back and address Senator Horst's first point.  I actually am pretty opposed to making service… or having to have the person be so completely well rounded.  There are a lot of people I know who are never going to get the teaching award or who are never going to get a service award or anything like that.  And actually many of the Distinguished Professors are very well rounded in teaching, research, and service, but there are also people who I know…  And let me say, sake of full disclosure, I don't expect ever to get either of these awards.  But, you know, I think that if you don't get on the teaching award track really early, for example, you're probably not going to get on it and yet you could be an excellent teacher.  If you have a certain kind of professional outlook, even if you are let's say not dedicated to service but are a good citizen, you still are not necessarily going to excel – it is extremely hard to excel – at all three things all at once.  So I guess I would favor keeping it to two, a criteria of two rather than three, and I do think that this is supposed to be an award for research.  Both of them are supposed to be awards for research, but that we could think about having a higher teaching focused award that has perhaps commensurate recompense and possibly the same for service, but I doubt people would feel as strongly about that as they would about teaching.

Senator Qaddour: I have the same feeling.  

Senator Kalter: Senator Qaddour, you do?  Of being very hard to excel at all three?
Senator Qaddour: Yeah.  Actually it's…  Especially for Distinguished Professor, you know, with a load of research and, you know, traveling and especially if international, it's going to be pretty tough to excel in the three areas.
Senator Kalter: Thank you.  Other thoughts on any aspect?  That, or any other aspect.

Senator Horst: I've been thinking about this topic a lot.  I just want to respond to Senator Martinez's comment about the effectiveness of the Distinguished Professor award and its ability to recognize excellence, and I would just say that nobody in the performing arts has won a Distinguished Professor award.

Senator Kalter: That's actually…  Oh, in the performing arts.  I'm sorry.  

Senator Horst: In performing.  So that's Theatre, and none of our performing faculty.  We had one composer, Roque Cordero, but nobody in the performing arts has won a Distinguished Professor award.  And you mentioned the traveling.  The difficulty is that the research that these people do is going places, and you have to wonder the effectiveness of an award if it's leaving out a huge segment of the faculty.
Senator Kalter: Yes, and I just want to point out to everybody that we're trying to address that in a particular place in the revisions.  Where is it?  Oh, there it is.  In the Procedures.  We have said in number two, "Each College Council or equivalent body is responsible for ensuring that faculty throughout their career are well informed regarding the levels of achievement that generally lead to a Distinguished Professorship in the given disciplines of a faculty member appointed within the college" and that also, then, "The College Councils will keep the Provost informed regarding national standards of achievement in their various disciplines and institutions with similar prestige and similar balances among teaching, research, and service."  So that was an attempt to, first of all, say it's really hard to collect -- before we change the policy -- all of the stuff that we might need for all of the different micro-disciplines that all of our faculty are in.  Right?  But what we found was that the College of Arts and Sciences has a very good, well-established set of pathways towards various awards and eventually towards this kind of recognition whereas not all of the colleges do.  And so we're encouraging the rest of the colleges to try to set that up, and as they're doing the setting up of those pathways to also be thinking about their own benchmarking.  It's much easier for the people in the profession, in that discipline in our profession, to reach out and figure out, well, gosh, I know you're a DP at a fairly similar institution.  What was your teaching load, and where were you at in your career at the time that you got this?  So that we can begin to build a kind of body of knowledge about that that both the DPs and the University Research Council can use as they're assessing people.  But it's not going to happen overnight was kind of the way…  But it's an attempt to address that very problem of having all of the performing art faculty basically…  And this was addressed, by the way, in part by the new creative awards that have come out.  So, an attempt to begin to address that sort of imbalance between the scholarship part of creative…  The scholarship and creative activities, the creative activities part of it.
Senator Ferrence: I'm curious at least if within recent years, are there any metrics that are accessible that tell us sort of what the yield rate of bids by college are for these distinctions.  In other words, I mean, I know CAS has a lot more there, but one interpretation could be simply that the other colleges don't apply.  Now, from Senator Horst's comment it suggests that maybe they actually do apply; they're just not bestowed.  But do we have any sense for…  Is it lack of applicants or is it unfair treatment of applicants?  Because those are two very different sort of things.

Senator Kalter: I'm fairly certain that the Provost would need to be here to answer that question, and I'm not sure that she would have the full range of the last 20 years.  It's a relatively confidential…  It's not really confidential, but it basically stays within the Provost's office once somebody is nominated.  So while the piece of paper that I got put in front of me just now has I think what you termed the "yield rates," in other words, what departments they're from, it doesn't necessarily say what the ratio of applicants to those are.  I can tell you I know that there have been some people who have been put up and either not received the award or not received it in the first year that they were put up, and that's partly because…  And you see the new revisions are trying to address, do we…  One of the things that John Baur brought up was…  Because I forgot to mention in the very beginning that he has been a big part of this process.  I neglected to mention that.  We talked to him fairly extensively about this, and one of his concerns has been we only can put up two people per year.  Is that what we want?  Is that what's right for this institution?  Can we afford more?  And particularly going back to the remuneration of very good work that, you know, we all could have but don't, should we be rewarding people more?  
Now, one of the things that you said reminded me of something else, and that is that we did look at the diversity statistics of these awards.  And I don't have them right in front of me.  (Maybe I'll get another piece of paper put here.)  Actually, I do have them underneath this pile but I don't feel like…  But I thought that they were abysmal.  Absolutely abysmal in all ways.  Women are vastly underrepresented compared to their numbers, and it was very difficult in certain cases to sort of figure out all of the diversity elements, but I would say underrepresented faculty are vastly underrepresented.  There are more international faculty, but I'm guessing that they're also underrepresented.  So that tells you something, I think, about the institution that we do our business in.  It's still the institution of our grandparents.  It still sets up our work in a way that assumes that you have a wife at home who is taking care of the kids and all of that rather than…  And you have a secretary for every two faculty members, which is what my father, who was a department chair at one point, had.  We don't have any of that anymore.  So it was built on a lot of feminized labor, and we still hold ourselves to that kind of standard.  Especially the women faculty who are here are still at a greater disadvantage around that, I think.  So that's another reason I think to open it up to another body that's looking at the stuff beyond the Distinguished Professors because, again, you have implicit biases that can inform that.
Senator Ferrence: So, kind of a follow-up there, just from my personal opinion, is I'm very much in favor of holding the line at the maximum of two in a given year.  However, I think maybe one should be looking towards…  Because I know we've had trouble on CAS with other awards where if you have more potential winners one year, the likelihood of those people reapplying, particularly when you're asking for external letters and such things without a rollover…  But  certainly there have been a number of years where there's either one or no UPs or DPs awarded, which would suggest that we didn't feel there was anybody on campus worthy, but it also might just mean that the people that could have gotten it weren't in the running.  And if it was because the previous year they were one of three and we gave two, then it would be nice if there was some sort of rollover so they didn't have to go out and re-request letters from all their external people and such things.  I'm somewhat against going more than the two per year, because then you can sort of get that mission creep to how long before you just have everybody on campus having the distinction and it ceases to be a distinction.  
Senator Kalter: I agree with that.  I think that if it were expanded beyond two, it should be probably maybe three, maybe at most four per year.  Right?  So that it stays…  But you'll notice in the mark-up it says that "The Provost shall determine in consultation with the Associate Vice President for Research and Graduate Studies" (so that's John Baur's position) "and the Associate Vice President for Academic Fiscal Management" (which is Alan Lacy's position) "the number to forward each year."  In other words, Alan has a piece of that because he knows what the AIF can handle, and John has a piece of it because he is the AVP for Research.  Then it says, "Nominees recommended to the Provost but not forwarded by the Provost to the President remain eligible to be forwarded."  In other words, you might have to have some of your letters…  I mean, this happens to us all the time, right?  Those of you who are lucky enough to get put up for these awards are having to ask letter writers over and over, like you say, year after year sometimes partly because there's some fierce competition and sometimes you're a very good candidate and you just don't get sent out of your college or what have you, or out of your department.  But that's an attempt to try to address that a little bit, right?  Let's not put it back through the DP, URC process.  If they thought that it was good and the Provost agrees but doesn't want to forward more than two per year but there is a third and a fourth, they get to have a chance at the pool the next year.

Senator Ferrence: Excellent.  I hadn't noticed that in the new language and that's pretty much exactly what I was suggesting.

Senator Kalter: Terrific.  Are there other…  You're a relatively un-talkative group, but we want to make sure we leave time for the runoff election.  Is that what you were about to say, or did you have another thing here?  

Senator Horst: No, I just wanted to recall.  I believe we looked at this question of the number of DPs.  You and me and John looked at…  And we looked at different institutions and we noted that there was, for this sized institution, other institutions were awarding a lot more of these awards.  And the number of two was decided in 1982.  We were a different kind of institution at that point, so that's why we thought it would be important to open up the number.
Senator Kalter: Dr. Baur will be extremely upset that I did not bring the statistics that he gathered on that very question, but I have the colorful spreadsheet about whether we have increased largely the number of faculty since 1980-something, and I think (if I'm remembering this correctly because it was back in August) we decided it wasn't that much growth.  So, two could still be appropriate, but what Senator Horst is saying, and I either didn't remember this part or I wasn't part of this conversation, if others are awarding more, that's another question.  Maybe at the time we thought two was too much and now we think that two is too few.  All right.  It looks like we're done talking.  Do these seem like they're nearly ready to move to Information?  That's one question.  And then, should we bring either the DPs or UPs into this conversation is a second question.  How about you all e-mail us with your thoughts on that since nobody wants to say anything?  Let's do that.  It looks like we're all tired.  
Adjournment
Motion by Senator Dawson, seconded by Senator Lucey, to adjourn. The motion was unanimously approved.
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